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This is my final Newsletter written as President, since my term of office comes to an end in 
November.  The five years seem to have passed very quickly, and I have enjoyed it 
immensely.  Members have been very friendly and supportive of the Society’s activities, and 
we have an excellent team among my co-officers and Council members.  During this period we 
have tried to build on the work of our predecessors to make this an inclusive society in which 
all sections of our membership – younger and older, collectors, dealers and academics alike – 
feel valued and feel that their interests are represented.  This is not just political correctness.  
One of the strengths of numismatics in Britain is that since the 17th century ‘amateurs’ have 
always made a fundamental contribution, and a learned society such as ours is heavily 
dependent on them not just for its running and financial support, but for the intellectual vitality 
of the subject.  There are not many countries in the world of which this can be said – too often 
there is little contact or collaboration between the museum and university ‘professionals’, like 
me, and collectors and dealers who often have more expertise in particular coinages and are 
generally eager to share their knowledge and enthusiasm with others.  The study of 
numismatics in Britain is undoubtedly more highly developed and vibrant for it, and by 
strengthening the Society and its Journal we are protecting that tradition. 
 
Blunt Prize awarded to Tim Crafter 
The 2008 Blunt Prize, for a younger scholar who has 
made a significant recent contribution to British 
Numismatics, was awarded in May to Dr Timothy 
Crafter.  At 29, Tim is the youngest person to receive 
this prize, but he has been actively carrying out 
research for a number of years.  He joined the Society 
when he was 16, and two years later published in BNJ 
a wide-ranging survey of the classification and 
chronology of the Cross-and-Crosslets type of Henry II.  
He went on to study at St Andrew’s University and then 
at Oxford, where he was recently awarded a doctorate 
for a thesis based on the Cross-and-Crosslets coinage 
and the contemporary Scottish Crescent-and-Pellet issue. 
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Robin Eaglen receives North Book Prize 
In May we also presented the North Book Prize for 2008, which went 
to Dr Robin Eaglen for his work The Abbey and Mint of Bury St 
Edmunds to 1279. This was selected from a list of some thirty 
eligible titles on British Numismatics published during the last three 
years.  It is a detailed study of surviving coins and documents 
relating to the mint, set in the historical context of the Abbey.  The 
product of many years’ labour, it built upon Robin’s PhD thesis of 
1989.  A second volume is in preparation, taking the history of the 
mint down to its closure in the early years of Edward III’s reign. 
 
 

Jeffrey North Medal for Services 
This new medal to reward exceptional services to British Numismatics has been designed by 
Nicola Moss and she has given it a quite novel form, which imaginatively represents the 
concept of service.  Specimens are currently being cast, and the first awards will be presented 
at the Society’s meeting in November. 
 
The Peculiar Death of John Sanford Saltus 
The Society’s fifth President, John Sanford Saltus, was an American philanthropist living in 
New York, who had been a founder member of the Society in 1903.  He was keen on 
establishing awards, for in addition to our own gold medal in 1910 and that of the American 
Numismatic Society (1913), he founded a US National Fencing Cup (1905), and prizes for the 
Academy of Design (1908), École des Beaux Arts in Paris (1910) and Art Students’ League.  
He also paid for statues of Joan of Arc to be erected in several cities and towns in the USA, UK 
and France.  He gave the Society financial support on other occasions, and in recognition he 
was elected President in November 1921, although he had he only ever attended one meeting 
of the Society.   
   In the latest edition of the American Numismatic Society’s Magazine, the bazaar story is told 
of his death in the Metropole Hotel in London while over to attend his first BNS meeting as 
President on 28 June 1922. Tradition has it, and an inquest found, that he died of poisoning in 
his hotel room, having inadvertently sipped from a glass of cyanide that he had prepared for 
cleaning coins he had purchased.  In the article, Joseph Ciccone suggests that there may have 
been more to it, and that he had perhaps taken his own life because his fiancée, Estelle 
Campbell, had just broken off their engagement.  Whatever the truth, Sanford Saltus is 
certainly one of the most colourful figures in the Society’s history, and his death one of the 
strangest numismatic events. 
   
Society Dinner and Summer Meeting in Cambridge 
On 4th July we held a dinner open to 
all Members, which surprisingly 
seems to have been the first Society 
Dinner since the Second World War. 
We have had plenty of other social 
events, of course, including the twice 
yearly drinks parties after the May and 
November meetings, and most 
memorably the Reception in the 
British Museum on our Centenary in 
2003.   
   The Dinner was held in Cambridge, 
in Gonville and Caius College, the day 
before our Summer Meeting there, 
and many people attended both 
events, staying overnight in the 
College.  Lord Stewartby gave an 
after-dinner speech, drawing on his long involvement over almost sixty years with numismatics 
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and the Society.  In thanking him, I related 
the story of Sanford Saltus, and noted that 
the ANS had found in their archive a 
printed announcement of a Dinner to be 
held by the Society on 28th June 1922 in 
his honour.  I was grateful that the present 
dinner hadn’t been cancelled owing to the 
unfortunate death of the President! 
   The Summer Meeting on 5th July was, 
as in recent years, held jointly with the 
Royal Numismatic Society.  Six speakers 
gave lectures on the theme Art in Coinage, 
and there was an interesting balance of 
papers from art historians – Prof. Niels 
Hannestad, Dr Anna Gannon and Prof. 
Charles Rosenberg – talking about coin 

designs of the Roman, Anglo-Saxon and Renaissance periods, that were complimented by 
three people with practical experience of designing or selecting current coins: John Porteous, 
who had been a member of the Royal Mint Advisory Committee since the 1968, Stephen Raw, 
a leading epigrapher who has both designed coins and sat on the Mint’s Advisory Committee, 
and Ian Rank-Broadley, the sculptor and medallist responsible for the Queen’s current UK coin 
portrait and many other coin designs. 
 
Honorary Membership  
Our By-Laws, going back to our original constitution, enable the Society to elect as Honorary 
Members ‘any persons of distinguished reputation or learning’.  In view of the wider range of 
awards and other forms of recognition now available to the Society, the Council decided 
recently to review the circumstances in which Honorary Membership might most appropriately 
be conferred.  It thought that Honorary Membership should be distinct from the other awards, 
used sparingly as a special honour, and proposed that future nominees should be considered 
under three heads:  

1. Distinguished foreign numismatists who have made a contribution to British Numismatics; 
2. Distinguished British or foreign scholars whose primary interests lay in other fields who 

have made a contribution to British Numismatics; and 
3. Life-time awards to be made exceptionally to individuals whose all-round contribution and 

service to British Numismatics has gone well beyond that deemed appropriate for the 
award of the Sanford Saltus or Jeffrey North Medals. 

Council went on to propose the nomination of five new Honorary Members under these criteria.  
Four of them fall under Heads 1 and 2:  

Prof. Kenneth Jonsson, head of the Numismatic Institute at Stockholm University. He has 
published extensively on Viking-Age and Anglo-Saxon coinages, including The New Era. 
The Reformation of the Late Anglo-Saxon Coinage (1986); Viking-Age Hoards and Late 
Anglo-Saxon Coins (1986); and (ed.) Studies in Late Anglo-Saxon Coinage (1990).  

Dr Tuukka Talvio, FSA, Keeper of Coins and Medals at the National Museum of Finland.  His 
many publications include two volumes in the SCBI series, one covering Anglo-Saxon 
coins in Finnish collections, and another on the coins of Harold I and Harthacnut in the 
Royal Coin Cabinet Stockholm.  Both Prof. Jonsson and Dr Talvio have been members of 
the BNS since 2004. 

Prof. Martin Biddle, OBE, FBA, Emeritus Professor of Medieval Archaeology in the University 
of Oxford.  He has collaborated with and promoted the work of numismatists, particularly 
in connection with his excavations at Winchester and Repton.  Yvonne Harvey’s 
Winchester Mint study, soon to be published, was initiated by Prof. Biddle in the 1960s.  
He has been a member of the BNS since 1978. 

Prof. Simon Keynes, FBA, Professor of Anglo-Saxon in Cambridge University, and Chairman 
of the British Academy’s Sylloge of Coins of the British Isles Committee since 2003.  Our 
Linecar Lecturer in 2007, he has given advice and encouragement to many numismatists, 
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The Current Council in session. 

and often draws upon numismatics in his own teaching and publications.  He has been a 
member of the BNS since 1974. 

These nominations were proposed at the Society’s Meeting on 23rd September and will be 
voted on at the October Meeting.  
    The fifth nomination, under Head 3 as a Life-time Award, will be proposed to the October 
meeting for election at the AGM in November. This will be for: 

Miss Marion Archibald, FSA, Assistant Keeper of Early Medieval coinages at the British 
Museum (1963-97); President of the BANS (1986-91); awarded the Sanford Saltus Medal 
(1980).  An authority on Anglo-Saxon, Norman and later medieval English coinages, she 
has published many important articles and been unstinting in her support of a whole 
generation of numismatists interested in medieval and other coinages.  She became a 
member of the BNS in 1962, and served as Treasurer 1964-7. 

 
Nominations for the new President, Officers and Cou ncil 
This is the first year in which the new procedure for nominating the Society’s Officers and 
Council Members has come into use, and you will find with this Newsletter a Nomination Form.  
This sets out the list of people that Council has nominated for the various roles, and offers 
members an opportunity to put forward additional nominations, which would then be included in 
the Ballot paper sent out to members in late October.  You only need to respond to the 
Nomination paper if you wish to make another nomina tion.  
   You will see that Dr Robin Eaglen has been nominated to be my successor as President.   
He was recommended by a Nomination Advisory Committee, chaired by Dr Stewart Lyon and 
composed of five representatives of Council, and the Council unanimously accepted the 
recommendation. 
   As part of the new 
arrangement for the rotation of 
Vice-Presidents, Dr Lyon will 
leave Council having been a 
member in various capacities 
for 51 of the last 52 years, but 
we very much hope that he 
will come back again and 
continue to offer his sage 
advice.  Dr David Dykes has 
been nominated for the place 
of Vice-President vacated.   
    The other proposed new 
members of Council are Dr 
Martin Allen, Prof. Norman 
Biggs, David Darrington and 
Maj-Gen Adrian Lyons. 
 
In closing, I wish you well and hope to see many of you at the meetings during the Autumn 
session. 
 
 
  Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Visit the Society’s Web site:  www.britnumsoc.org 

 

Please note that the date of the 
October Meeting is Tuesday 
28th October, not the 21st as 
printed on the card.  


